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Frequently Asked Questions 

FSA Offices Open for Limited Services During 

Government Shutdown 

Last Updated: January 16, 2019 

Q: Which FSA employees will return to work and why? 

A: About 2,500 FSA farm loan staff members will return to work January 17, 18 and 22 to meet 
our obligations to provide 1099 tax documents to borrowers by the IRS deadline and to protect 
the government’s financial interests under the FSA loan programs. These 1099s are important 
to producers who are preparing their tax forms and making other business decisions. 

 

Q:  How will I know which FSA offices are open during this limited period? 

A:  A list of open offices is available on fsa.usda.gov or via this link. In addition, the list will be 
posted at all FSA offices and will be available at local NRCS offices. 

 

Q: Will FSA farm loan staff be available for in-person assistance? 

A: Yes. Staff members will be available at certain FSA offices to help producers Jan. 17, 18 and 
22 with limited farm loan-related services, however most available services can be handled over 
the phone. A list of open offices is available on fsa.usda.gov or via this link.  

 

Q: Can I submit a loan application during the shutdown?  

A: FSA staff will be able to accept loan applications during the temporary work window (Jan. 17, 
18 and 22) but will not be able to process new applications for direct loans during this period. 
Applications received since the shutdown will be processed once the government reopens in the 
order that they are received. 

 

Q:  Can I get a new loan? 

A:  No.  FSA cannot make new loans at this time. 

 

Q:  Can I make a payment? 

A:  Yes.  If borrowers wish to remit payments, checks or money orders can be sent by mail to 
the local FSA office.  Payments will be credited after the shutdown has been resolved.  The 
postmark on the envelope will be used as the received date of the payments.   

 

 

https://www.farmers.gov/sites/default/files/documents/OpenFSAServiceCenters.pdf
https://www.farmers.gov/sites/default/files/documents/OpenFSAServiceCenters.pdf
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Frequently Asked Questions 

Q:  I mailed a check earlier this month. Will it be deposited? 

A: The purpose of the check submission will determine whether the check will be deposited.  As 
indicated, the brief office opening is to focus on the processing of payments received by FSA in 
2018 to ensure we provide 1099 tax documents to borrowers by that deadline and the effort is 
targeted for FSA loan activities.  Only if additional time allows would payments for 2019 be 
processed during this available window.  If the check was mailed for an overpayment for a 
particular farm program then that check will not be deposited.  Although not every office will be 
open, FSA will be visiting every office to obtain all payments received and process those 
associated to FSA loan activities. 

 

Q:  Can I get a needed advance (draw) on an existing loan? 

A:  Yes.  Farmers can get an advance on an existing loan. 

 

Q:  I’m getting a check that will come on January 23.  Can I get it signed? 

A:  No.  Certain FSA offices will only be open on January 17, 18 and 22. 

 

Q: Do I have to make payments on my loans during the government shutdown?  

A: Farmers who have loan payments due during the lapse in funding will not be considered 
delinquent, however they must provide payment once FSA offices reopen following the end of 
the shutdown. Payments may still be mailed during the shutdown and will be counted from the 
postmark on the envelope. 

 

Q:  Am I late on a payment that was due earlier this month? 

A:  No.  Farmers who have loan payments due during the shutdown do not need to make 
payments until the government shutdown ends. They do not need to come in during this limited 
window to make a payment. FSFL and Direct Loans will not be deemed delinquent if a borrower 
is unable to make a payment because offices are closed during the shutdown. 

 

Q: Can FSA staff assist me with MFP? 

A: No. The number of employees and type of work employees are allowed to complete are 
limited during a lapse of appropriations. Loans are the primary focus of the staff’s limited 
availability during this time.  However, the sign-up period be extended.  These days of limited 
staff availability will not constitute days open in calculating the extension.  In addition, 
applications received since the shutdown will be processed once the government reopens in the 
order that they are received. 
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Frequently Asked Questions 

Q:  Can I get my MFP payment? 

A:  Producers who certified production prior to December 28, 2018 received their MFP payment.  
However, New Market Facilitation Program applications cannot be made at this time and 
production cannot be certified. 

 

Q: Can I turn in my MFP application to an FSA staff member during the temporary work 
window? 

A: FSA staff will be able to accept producer completed program applications during the 
temporary work window (Jan. 17, 18 and 22) but will not be able to process applications during 
this period. Applications received since the shutdown will be processed once the government 
reopens in the order that they are received. 

 

Q:  I have a deadline coming up for certifying to work completed and providing invoices for 
programs such as TAP, ECP or EFRP.  Can I bring them in? 

A:  You can mail them to your local FSA office.  However, we will be unable to process them 
until the government shutdown ends. 

 

Q:  I have a deadline coming up where work must be completed or applications filed under a 
disaster program.  Can I get an extension? 

A:  FSA has the authority to extend deadlines where warranted and will address issues like this 
in a common-sense manner when the government shutdown ends. 

 

Q:  Does this include sealing grain (marketing assistance loans)? 

A:  No.  FSA cannot make new marketing assistance loans. 

 

Q:  When will you be open again? 

A:  We are only open January 17, 18 and 22. We continue to examine our legal authorities to 
ensure we are providing services to our customers to the greatest extent possible during the 
shutdown. 

 

Q: Will FSA extend the temporary work window for FSA farm loan staff if tasks are not 
completed? 

A: At this time, FSA anticipates all duties will be completed during the temporary work window, 
and the agency, will not be able to extend the deadline without further legal authority.   

 


